
APPROVED

MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 11, 2018 SPECIAL PROJECTS AND FACILITIES 
COMMITTEE MEETING 

GLENCOE PARK DISTRICT 
999 GREEN BAY ROAD, GLENCOE, ILLINOIS  60022 

The meeting was called to order at 7:04pm and roll was called. 

Committee Members present:  Staff present: 
Lisa Brooks, President Lisa Sheppard, Executive Director/Secretary 
Stefanie Boron, Vice President Carol Mensinger, Director of Finance/HR 
Josh Lutton, Commissioner Chris Leiner, Director of Parks/Maintenance 
      Bobby Collins, Director of Recreation/Facilities 
Committee Members absent: Erin Classen, Supt. of Marketing/Comm. 
Dudley Onderdonk, Chair/Treasurer  

Members of the Public in attendance who signed in or spoke:  Jim Carper, Penny 
Carper, Jay Chmiel, Larry Domont, Sally Domont, Dan Dorfman, Andrew Edelston, 
Adam Hal, Lucia Halvadia, Marla Hand, Bob Kimble, Phil Kiraly, Gary Lee, Todd Marver, 
Klaus Miller-Bergh, Vera Regina Miller-Bergh, Mary B. Motley, Mary G. Motley, Jim 
Nyeste, Scott Padiak, Bernard Rosauer, Jon Ruderman, Roman Schlaeger, Nina 
Schroeder, Steve Schroeder, Eric Sigurdson, Eileen Sirkin, Jack Smyth, Roberta Ury 

Matters from the Public: There were no matters from the public.

Design Review of Old Green Bay Linear Parks: John McManus and Josephine Bellalta 
of Altamanu gave the presentation attached to these minutes. Changes from the first 
plan included changing the entranceways from cobblestone to pavers and taking out the 
walking loop at “sunken park”. President Brooks welcomed community input.

Public Comment on Designs presented for Old Green Bay Linear Parks:
 Comment one:  Can part of the path branch to the east so that we do not have to go 

to entrance to get on pathway, there is an underground river in a section of the park.
 Comment two:  Can you make the camp tent where the pick-up location is a 

permanent building? Likes the splash pad 
 Comment three:  Less is more, way too ambitious, what is the cost of construction 

and ongoing maintenance 
 Comment four:  Grandchildren live in the area and likes the plan that it will be safer 

biking for children 
 Comment five:  Lives in the area, kids like to bike, does not think the park will drive 

in a large amount of people, we have many young families in the area, likes it and 
thinks it is a great idea 

 Comment six:  Lives on Greenleaf, likes the rose garden, how do you know they will 
use path instead of the road 

 Comment seven: Hazel crossing – How are we going to deal with that crossing 



2

 Comment eight: Lives on Maple Hill, intersection a concern, incorporate the 
underground river, go further to the east for the trail, instead of aerating the roots, 
parking questions. 

 Comment nine:  Lives on Maple Hill Road, does not want it to be a designation park 
Favors: Veterans Memorial, improvement in drainage, playground but not much 
larger, train, and rumble bike circuit. Not Favored: Introduction of more hardscape, 
paths, exercise equipment (clutter), taking away informal activity space. 

 Comment ten: Like the plan, path would be great for kids, familiar with the train in 
another community and it caused frustration because it is locked up a lot, how do 
people access it, worried about Maple Hill intersection 

 Comment eleven:  Love activating the area idea, devote time to protecting the tree 
 Comment twelve:  Lives on Denis Lane, talked about bike and walking traffic 
 Comment thirteen: Lives on Madison Street, uses route to take grandchild to school, 

less is more, likes Veterans Memorial Park, parks have a lot of kids, this will attract 
people to buy houses, less pathways so it doesn’t threaten trees. 

 Comment fourteen: Came in without a lot of knowledge on projects, should only do 
things that are must haves, park is a must have, path is redundant not a must have. 

    Many comments questioned the construction and maintenance cost of this project 

Josephine Bellalta presented the estimated project costs. Committee discussion 
ensued.

Capital Projects Discussion:  Executive Director Sheppard informed the Board that they 
will need to make the decision if they want to move forward with the OSLAD grant they 
would need to pass a resolution at the September 17 Regular Board Meeting. The 
project cost for the OSLAD grant project components is approximately $2.3 million. 
Veteran’s Park, professional services, and unknowns would be an additional cost. Once 
the District makes a commitment to move forward with the OSLAD grant by passing the 
resolution at the September 17 Regular Board Meeting and if we are awarded the grant 
then we are committed to completing the project components. Usually the grant applied 
for would be for the full amount; however, if they reduce the grant funds, we would be 
allowed to reduce the scope of the project.

Committee discussion ensued. Bob Kimble indicated that he really liked the plan and 
saw it as an asset for the community. Commissioner Lutton stated that he wanted to be 
clear that the reason he ran for this seat was because he supported an agenda, which 
everyone on this Board already knows. But, he wanted to make sure if we do the trail 
that we do it right and thinks it’s a mistake to put a gravel path through grass. He thinks 
that is just not aesthetically appealing. He said the master plan calls for more walking 
paths and native plantings. He questioned what plantings or landscaping would be 
around that path. Question number two is although he fully understands as well as 
anyone here that the sidewalk is not park district property, he would like to have a 
conversation about if we can work with the Village on one sidewalk or trail.  Executive 
Director Sheppard indicated to the committee that the reason it is a winding path is that 
during the prior brainstorming meetings regarding this park development one of the 
directives was to have a winding path through the park so that it would not encourage 
use by fast bicycles, but more adults with children bicyclist and runners. Parks Director 
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Leiner indicated that the path has pockets of planting gardens that would be less costly 
to maintain. Commissioner Boron also liked the plan and was in favor of the pathway 
the way it was depicted, leaving the sidewalks. This gives delineation between walkers, 
bikers, etc. She liked the hand-cranked train and thinks there is opportunity for a donor. 
She questioned if we need that many fitness stations. President Brooks was also in 
favor of the plan and is reflective of what was discussed in prior committee meetings. 
She indicated that she was surprised of Josh’s remarks, what would make him go from 
wanting a path to not wanting one.

Discussion ensured regarding the pathways, Board’s past direction for the designs, 
material selection for the grant, and placement of path affecting recreational use of 
current open areas were discussed. 

Executive Director Sheppard stated that if the Board decides to go for the grant, all the 
capital projects in the next two years, with the exception of this playground and the 
pathway, would be deferred for three more years. The linear project system would be 
the only project in the next couple of years. In addition, we have received more calls 
than normal this year, requesting lights at Watts tennis courts, improve drainage in low 
lying parks, and improvements of baseball fields. This is an important project, but know 
that if the project moves forward, all other improvements talked about in the last couple 
years that are infrastructure needs would have to be put off for 2-3 years.

Director Mensinger continued that the OSLAD grant monies must be paid by the District 
and then OSLAD refunds after the project is complete. Funding options were reviewed. 
The items on the 3-Year Capital Projects plan were reviewed and which projects would 
be deferred if the grant project is approved. The Board needs to ask themselves if a 
$400,000 OSLAD grant is worth suspending two years of our capital plan or would 
doing the project in phases would better suit the community. 

Committee discussion ensued; each committee member gave their project viewpoint. 

Chair Brooks, based on the discussion by the committee, directed park district staff to 
move forward with the OSLAD resolution as an action item at the Monday, September 
17 Regular Board Meeting. 

Other Business:  There was no other business.

Adjourn: Commissioner Boron moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:31pm. Commissioner 
Lutton seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Respectfully submitted, 

                   
Lisa M. Sheppard 
Secretary 



















































“Glencoe officials are seeking suggestions from 
residents on what they would like to see in 
terms of a “legacy gift” as part of the next 
year’s planned celebration of the village’s 
150th anniversary of its incorporation.

The goal is to have some long-lasting gift that 
will remain in place long after the village’s 
sesquicentennial festivities subside.





















































































































































































































Create a Labyrinth & Tell The Story of Glencoe
Lines in the grass each with a different timeline and different local info?









“Unicursal”
























